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Abstract 
 

This study aims to assess the demographic influences on work intensification (work-family 
conflict, work flexibility, managerial/supervisory support, child/elderly care and employee 
wellness) of office-based employees in a public sector organization.  A survey method was 
adopted for this quantitative study, and a sample of 100 employees was drawn utilizing the 
simple random sampling technique. The differing responses and findings reveal significant 
differences with each demographic factor (age, marital status, race, education qualifications, 
position in organization, length of service and number of children) and at least one construct of 
work intensification. The study utilizes a self-developed questionnaire which was pilot-tested; 
and the validity and reliability was determined.  An interesting finding in the study is that the 
volume of workload emerged with significant differences with five of the demographic variables. 
Based on the results of the study, the recommendations provide practical implications and a 
useful guide for managers who work with a diverse workforce with the goal of enhancing 
productivity and performance on an ongoing basis.  The article culminates with a discussion of 
recommendations and conclusion. 
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1. INTRODUCTION 
 
With the growing dynamics of the work environment 
and the prevalence of continuous change, 
organizations are managing modernity which 
impinges on employees’ working lives (Green, 2006). 
Organizations are forced to formulate new strategies 
for global sustenance and productivity and hence 
compelling the need to leverage human talent to 
maximize optimal performance.  Employees are 
faced with increased demands and pressures to 
work independently, to work at a faster speed 
(Naswall, Hellgren, & Sverke, 2008), work long hours 
and multi-task (Rowh, 2006). The implications of 
these changes raises concern over personal 
development and health and well-being, and also for 
employees to work beyond their capabilities. 
Research studies have continuously focused on the 
occurrence of work intensification in labour 
intensive work environments, whereas this study 
addresses the effects of work intensification in a 
public sector office-based environment. 

Work intensification is a worker challenge in 
the twenty-first century (Burchell, Lapido, & 
Wilkinson, 2002). Work intensity and overwork are 
critical factors as workplaces need to adhere to the 
dictates of globalization (Smith, 2006).  Work 
intensity is not well-developed and research in this 
field is not underlined by an overarching theory 
(Burke, Koyuncu, Fiksenbaum, & Acar, 2009). Limited  
research prevails on the sources of work 
intensification due to the scarcity  of usable 

measures of work effort over time (Green, 2004). 
Work intensification can be conceptualized with the 
rate of physical or mental input that is expended to 
perform one’s work during the working day (Green, 
2001). Work intensity is the extent of effort change 
in the jobs that employees held five years prior to 
their current jobs (Green, 2004). With work 
intensification, each worker has a greater workload 
and a shorter rest period, whereas with labour 
extensification workers increase their overall effort 
in a given shift (Lu, 2009). Brown (2012) examined 
the sustained extensive work intensification on three 
levels, that is, working for 41- 47 hours, 48-55 hours 
and 56 plus hours on an average per week over a 
two year period.  This representative sample 
consisted of employees consisting of the Generation 
X and Baby Boomers generational groups. The aim 
was to interpret whether generational differences in 
work attitudes influenced employee reactions to 
sustained extensive work intensification (Brown, 
2012). Both generations responded negatively 
towards sustained hours of work and that sustained 
extensive work intensification lowered employee 
perceptions about job satisfaction and work-life 
balance. 

The study taps into the work intensification 
constructs of organizational and technological 
change, work intensity and ergonomic factors, work-
related stress and psychological factors, volume of 
workload and job insecurity. The study aims to 
assess the demographic influences on work 
intensification in a public sector organization. 
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2. LITERATURE REVIEW  
 
2.1. Organizational change  
 
The continuous changes with downsizing, 
reengineering, labour intensification and new 
technologies (Kazi & Indermun, 2013) and, the 
improvement of quality goods forces employers to 
pressurize their employees (Green, 2006).  As a 
result, organizations seek to employ systems to 
benefit from optimization (Shah, Jaffari, Aziz, Ejaz, 
Ul-Haq & Raza, 2011), considering that high 
performance work teams aim to enhance employee 
involvement and performance (Shah et al., 2011). 
Today’s radically transformed workforce is vastly 
diverse, highly global, virtual and empowered 
(Tucker, Kao & Verma, 2005). They are experiencing 
decentralization with more responsibility, greater 
independence and self-direction (Naswall et al. 
2008), and hence, a more demanding work situation 
prevails. Organizations that keep abreast of changes 
and transform change into opportunity will flourish 
in securing conditions for development and 
maintaining a competitive advantage (Bula & 
Ziebicki, 2011).  Manager’s pressures are to protect 
the existing markets and identify new markets 
through innovative expansion strategies (Green, 
2006). 
 

2.2. Technological change 
 
The advancements in technologies have redefined 
workplaces (Tucker et al., 2005), has made 
communication instantaneously global (Zofi, 2012) 
as the digital landscape enables effective 
communication via the digital social media, such as, 
Facebook and Twitter (Waller & Ragsdell, 2012). 
Technology, the hidden hand of work intensification 
(Lowe, 2006) has opened avenues for how, where 
and when people work. The new level of intensity in 
business operations is due to commerce-enabling 
technology coupled with global commerce (Porter & 
Kakabadse, 2006), which makes communication and 
business transactions possible in a matter of 
seconds (Porter & Kakabadse, 2006). 

 
2.3. Work intensity and ergonomic factors  
 
Working hard relates to time component (number of 
hours worked), and intensity component (intensity 
of effort exerted during the time worked) (Burke et 
al. 2010). An increase in work pressure stems from 
the time balance between work and non-work 
activities (work-life balance) and the effort intensity 
at work (Green, 2006). Managerial control strategies 
that contribute to work intensification (Beynan, 
Grimshaw, Rubery & Ward, 2002 cited in Burchielli, 
Pearson, & Thanacoody, 2006) includes the 
customers’ dominance, the redesign of job tasks and  
the implementation of  technologies to increase 
work pace and performance quality (Beynan et al., 
2002 cited in Burchielli et al., 2006). 

Empirical investigations and the manifestation 
of work intensification are related to the dimensions 
of time and effort (Burchielli et al., 2006). Work 
intensity impacts on employee well-being at the 
individual level which includes their families, co-
workers, the organization and society. At the 

organizational level, work intensity disrupts the 
efficient functioning of business and threatens the 
organization’s financial viability, and the issues of 
stress, burnout and turnover are acknowledged 
(Burke et al., 2010). Work intensification includes 
employee stress, reduced job satisfaction, and 
workplace injuries (Brown, 2012), affecting employee 
health and employee motivation (Burchell et al., 
2002). Work intensity has productivity gains for the 
organization and, the internal drive to maximize 
satisfaction can influence work intensity (Burke et 
al., 2010). Working intensely shows positive 
outcome, for example, high work engagement in a 
rewarding work environment that is conducive to 
personal effort that benefits the employee and 
employer (Burke et al., 2010).  On the contrary, a 
non-rewarding work environment can produce 
negative outcomes such as, stress (Burke et al., 
2010).  

Ergonomics optimizes the interaction between 
individuals’ and their total working environment 
(Pile, 2001) including peoples’ working conditions 
(their work system) regarding safety, well-being and 
performance (Down, 2001. Office workers 
environment need to support their emotional well-
being and their physical activity (May et al., 2004). 
The office environment has its physical challenges 
(Rowh, 2006), and office workers are exposed to 
risks through repetitive motion and the extended 
hours spent sitting in the same position (Rowh, 
2006). Inappropriate lighting or positioning of 
computer equipment contributes to undesirable 
postures, including eye fatigue (Down, 
2001).Technology and office automation have 
changed the types of jobs, duration of sitting, 
performance of repetitive tasks and the work habits 
of employees, leading to work discomfort and work-
related injuries (Alnaser & Wughalter, 2009), 
including the risk of developing work-related 
musculoskeletal disorders (WMSD’s) (Pile, 2001).  

Some manufacturers of office chairs promote 
dynamic sitting by introducing structural elements 
to the chairs (Dainoff, 2007). Computer workers 
tasks are monotonous and involve low and static 
muscle loads due to low physical demands (Dainoff, 
2007) and, work-related musculoskeletal disorders 
(neck and shoulder region) are common to computer 
workers (Dainoff, 2007). Today’s organizations are 
searching for ways to create office workspaces, 
specifically for knowledge workers, that facilitate the 
reduction of psychological and physical stress and 
improve individual and group performance (Dainoff, 
2007). This is attributed to the concerns associated 
with the incidence of computer-related and work-
related musculoskeletal discomfort (WMSD) (Dainoff, 
2007). Ergonomic chairs accommodate the different 
heights and sizes of users’ through adjustable 
features and moving parts (Alnaser & Wughalte, 
2009). Older workers can be accommodated through 
better workstation design (May, Reed, Schwoerer & 
Potter, 2004). Ergonomics is an integrated business 
tool as opposed to a reactive safety strategy (Pile, 
2001). 

 

2.4. Work-related stress and psychological factors 
 
Higher performance expectations and working under 
pressure is stress-inducing, and the assessment of 
work-related stress highlights the enablers and 
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effects of stress. Productive workplaces are highly 
complex, engage in risk-taking innovation that are 
stressful; considering the high workloads, pressure, 
unpredictability and insufficient control that 
accompany it (Walinga & Rowe, 2013). Stressors are 
linked to the content and circumstances of work and 
the individuals characteristics, resources and the 
social environment (Baba, Jamal & Tourigny, 1998 
cited in Pasca & Wagner, 2011). Job-related stress 
has consequences for the work situation (van Zyl, 
van Eeden & Rothmann, 2013), and the causes relate 
to the conditions of the labour market, the personal 
career, employability, the relation to life outside 
work, and personal interests, amongst others (Allvin, 
Aronsson,  Hagström,  Johansson, & Lundberg, 2011) 
and, work overload, overwork and job insecurity 
which has implications for employees and the 
organization (Walinga & Rowe, 2013).  

The victims of job-related stress have a reduced 
quality of work life and job satisfaction (van Zyl et 
al., 2013) and the severity imposes physical and 
psychological strain and negative behavioural 
consequences (Rothmann, 2008). Overwhelming 
stress leads to higher rates of absenteeism and/or 
high labour turnover (Waller & Ragsdell, 2012).  This 
view concurs with van Zyl et al., (2013) who cites 
decreased productivity, changes in work attitudes, 
low morale and increased absenteeism, as the 
symptoms of stressed employees.  Psychological 
well-being includes emotional and cognitive states, 
such as, the mental health, work and life satisfaction 
and individual’s happiness (Burchell et al., 2002). 
Deteriorating psychological well-being is associated 
with anxiety and depression, sleep disturbances and 
dissatisfaction with oneself and one’s environment 
(Burchell et al., 2002). Work intensification is 
theorized according to a stressor-stress-strain 
framework, whereby the intensification of work is 
conceptualized as the stressor (source of stress), 
which can lead to the experience of stress, resulting 
in psychological, behavioural or physiological strain 
(Burchell et al., 2002).  

 

2.5. Volume of Workload 
 
Working harder and faster is affected by employees’ 
work demands which affects employees time and 
resources to conduct their job (Burchell et al., 2002). 
Workload can be physical (quantitative or objective) 
and perceptual (qualitative or subjective) (Sue Ling, 
Chang & Lien Yin, 2012).  The complexity of 
qualitative workload is having too much to do, in too 
little time, at too high a pace, with too few resources; 
whereas quantitative workload is the amount of 
work the employee has to perform (Burchell et al., 
2002).  

The psychological stressors of having to work 
fast and hard, has a conflicting demand and the 
amount of physical labour used (usually measured 
by work hours) is perceptual workload (Sue Ling et 
al. 2012) and, workload is detrimental to quality of 
work life (QWL) as it affects employees’ family life, 
job burnout, job stress, turnover intentions and 
mental stress (Sue Ling et al., 2012). Workload 
involves the intensity of job assignments and 
employees’ stress levels are negatively affected, thus 
impacting on performance levels (Shah et al., 2011). 
Demanding jobs that lead to pressure and work 
overload is associated with stress and employees’ 

well-being (Burchell et al., 2002).  From a challenging 
to an overtaxing workload and from secure to 
insecure employment induces stressful experiences 
and; high workload is negatively linked with job 
satisfaction (Burchell et al., 2002).  

 

2.6. Job insecurity 
 
Organizational changes relating to retrenchments, 
downsizing and mergers lead to job insecurity, 
including the fear about losing job-related 
dimensions, such as the opportunity for promotion 
(van Zyl et al., 2013). Insecurity is triggered by lay-
offs, redundancies or dismissal, the loss of other 
employment conditions (Burchell et al., 2002). 
Employees feel insecure or threatened by job loss.  A 
harsh reality of job insecurity is linked with 
economic loss. It affects peoples’ psychological well-
being, family stability and organizational efficiency 
and, lack of situational clarity makes a person feel 
less in control, resulting in feelings of helplessness 
(Burchell et al., 2002).  High levels of job insecurity 
lowers employee morale and commitment (van Zyl et 
al., 2013).  Poor working conditions are likely to be 
tolerated due to a lack/limitation of alternate 
employment (Burchell et al., 2002).  

Considering that work intensification has been 
characterized as an important feature of the 
European labour markets during much of the 1990’s 
(Burchell et al., 2002; Green, 2001); of recent, the 
profound growth in information technology has 
contributed to information overload and a faster 
pace of working (Sparks, Faragher & Cooper, 2001). 
Baby boomers are workaholics who live to work 
whereas Generation Xer’s are slackers who work to 
live (Brown, 2012). This study assesses work 
intensification (organizational and technological 
change, work intensity and ergonomic factors, work-
related stress and psychological factors, volume of 
workload and job insecurity) in relation to the 
demographic factors (age, gender, marital status, 
race, educational qualifications, position in 
organization, length of service and number of 
children) in a public sector organization. 

 

3. AIM OF THE STUDY 
 
The study aims to assess the influence of the 
demographic factors (age, marital status, race, 
education qualifications, position in organization, 
tenure and number of children) on work 
intensification in a public sector organization. 

 

4. METHODOLOGY 
 
4.1. Research Approach 
 
A survey design was adopted for the study. 

 

4.2. Respondents 
 
The study targeted all office-level employees across 
three administrative clusters at a public sector 
organization, in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. The 
sample comprised of both male and female 
individuals of varying age, marital and race groups, 
with varying educational qualifications and years of 
service  to reflect correct parameters of all in the 
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total population.  This quantitative study comprised 
of a sample of 100 employees. A self developed 
questionnaire was utilized and a simple random 
sampling method was utilized.   In terms of the 
composition, 15% were managers, 18% were 
supervisors, 65% were employees and 2% constituted 
nil responses.   In terms of age, 13.0% were under 25 
years of age, 39.0% were between 25-34 years, 31.0% 
were between 35-44 years, and 17.0% were 45 years 
and above. In terms of race 8.0% were Coloured 
employees, 11.0% were White, 24.0% were Indian and 
57.0% were African. In addition, 13.0% of employees 
had a standard 8-10 qualification, 37.0% had a 
Diploma certificate,   18.0% had undergraduate 
degrees,  29.05 had post-graduate degrees,   2.0% 
had Post-graduate Diploma/Certificate and there 
were no responses from 1.0% of the employees. In 
addition, 43% were 0-5 years in the organization, 
18.0% were 6.10 years, 18.0% were 11-15 years, 9.0% 
were 16-20 years and 11.0% were 21 years.  In this 
organization, 28.0% had one child, 22.0% had two 
children, 12.0% had three children, 2.0% had four 
children and over and lastly 36.0% had no children. 
Furthermore, 15.0% were managers in this 
organization, 18.0% were supervisors, 65.0% were 
employees and 2.0% were nil responses. In addition, 
56.0% were single in this organization, 35.0% were 
married, 6.0% were divorced and 3.0% were widowed. 
In this organization, 46.0% were male and 54.0% 
were female. 
 

4.3. Measuring instrument 
 
The data were collected utilizing a self-developed 
questionnaire consisting of two sections.  Section A 
constitutes the demographic data which as 
measured using a nominal scale with pre-coded 
option categories.  Section B comprised of 55 items 
relating to work intensification. Items were 
measured using a 5-point Likert scale constituting 
strongly disagree, disagree, neutral, agree and 

strongly agree.  The researcher ensured that pre-
testing and pilot testing was conducted. 

 
4.4. Measures 
 
The reliability of the questionnaire was determined 
using Cronbach’s Coefficient Alpha.  The overall 
alpha coefficient was 0.616 indicating internal 
consistency and reliability.  The validity of the 
questionnaire for Section B was assessed using 
Factor Analysis. 
 

4.5. Administration of the measuring instrument 
 
An employee of the organization was responsible for 
the administration and collection of the 
questionnaires. 
 

4.6. Statistical analysis 
 
Both, descriptive and inferential statistics were 
utilized for the analysis of the quantitative data.  
Inferential statistics included Kruskall-Wallis 
Analysis of Variance (ANOVA).  
 

5. RESULTS 
 
Data was collected using a questionnaire consisting 
of Section A to include the demographic information 
age, marital status, race, educational qualifications, 
position in organization, length of service and 
number of children, using a nominal scale with pre-
coded option categories and; Section B tapped into 
the key constructs of work intensification. 

Hypothesis 1  
There is a significant difference in the level of 

work intensification of employees varying in 
demographic profiles (age, gender, marital status, 
race, educational qualifications, position in 
organization, length of service and number of 
children), respectively (Table 1). 

 
Table 1. Kruskal-Wallis Analysis of Variance (ANOVA): Difference in perceptions of Work Intensification 

based on biographical profile 
 

Biographical Variables  Age 
Marital 
Status 

Race 
Educational 

Qualification 
Position in 

Organization 
Length of 
Service 

Number of 
Children 

Overall Work 
Intensification 

p 0.067 0.001* 0.012* 0.073 0.002* 0.001* 0.105 

x² 7.171 16.529 11.040 8.577 12.350 18.570 7.648 

Job 
Insecurity 

p 0.012* 0.013* 0.888 0.185 0.003* 0.289 0.083 

x² 10.918 10.727 0.638 6.194 11.783 4.979 8.241 

Volume of Workload 
p 0.009* 0.000* 0.379 0.060 0.016* 0.000* 0.022* 

x² 11.581 18.881 3.083 9.025 8.230 22.341 11.493 

Work-related Stress & 
Psychological Factors 

p 0.241 0.284 0.003* 0.026* 0.228 0.000* 0.797 

x² 4.196 3.795 14.131 11.038 2.957 22.130 1.666 

Work Intensity & 
Ergonomic Factors 

p 0.854 0.373 0.115 0.889 0.027* 0.290 0.867 

x² 0.779 3.123 5.938 1.136 7.208 4.974 1.266 

Technological Change 
p 0.438 0.306 0.633 0.046* 0.997 0.540 0.499 

x² 2.711 3.620 1.717 9.665 0.006 3.107 3.365 

Organizational Change 
p 0.792 0.108 0.104 0.350 0.284 0.040* 0.193 

x² 1.040 6.068 6.167 4.441 2.519 10.038 6.088 

Note: *p˂0.05 

 
Table 1 indicates that employees varying in 

biographical profiles (age, gender, marital status, 
race, educational qualifications, position in 
organization, length of service and number of 
children) differ significantly in their perceptions of 
work intensification and its sub-dimensions, 
respectively. Table 1 indicates that there is a 

significant difference in employee perceptions 
varying in age with regards to workload at the 1% 
level of significance and; including a significant 
difference in age and job insecurity at the 5% level of 
significance. To assess where the significant 
differences lie, the Kruskal-Wallis test was computed 
(Table 2). 



Corporate Ownership & Control / Volume 14, Issue 1, Fall 2016, Continued - 2 

 
325 

Table 2.  Kruskal-Wallis Analysis of Variance 

(ANOVA): Mean Differences of the dimensions of 
Work Intensification between Age Groups 

 
Sub-
dimensions  
of Work 
Intensification 

Age Mean 
Standard 
Deviation 

N P 

Volume of 
Workload 

Under 25 3.72 0.575 13 

0.009* 
26-34 3.48 0.810 39 

35-44 3.27 0.486 31 

45& above 3.39 0.482 17 

Job Insecurity 

Under 25 3.14 0.525 13 

0.012* 
26-34 3.18 0.849 39 

35-44 3.19 0.578 31 

45& above 2.69 0.496 17 

 
Table 2 indicates that employees who were 35-

44 years of age were the least convinced (Mean = 
3.27) that the volume of work contributes to work 
intensification as compared to all other employees 
in this organization and mainly  employees who 
were under 25 years of age who were the most 
convinced (Mean = 3.72)  in this regard.  

Furthermore, employees who were 45 years and 
above were the least convinced (Mean = 2.69) that 
job insecurity is evidently a contributing factor to 
work intensification in comparison to other age 
groups and, especially those who were 35-44 years 
of age who were the most convinced (Mean = 3.19), 
followed closely by the age group between 26-34 
(Mean = 3.18) that job insecurity contributes to work 
intensification. 

Table 1 indicates that there is a significant 
difference in employees’ perceptions relating to 
marital status and workload at the 1% level of 
significance; and with marital status and job 
insecurity at the 5% level of significance. In order to 
assess where the significant differences lie, the 
Kruskal-Wallis test was computed (Table 3). 

 
Table 3. Kruskal-Wallis Analysis of Variance 

(ANOVA) 
 

Sub-dimensions 
of Work 
Intensification 

Marital 
Status 

Mean 
Standard 
Deviation 

N p 

Volume of 
Workload 

Single 3.60 0.640 56 

0.000* 
Married 3.14 0.589 35 

Divorced 3.37 0.674 6 

Widowed 3.80 0.346 3 

Job Insecurity 

Single 3.22 0.739 56 

0.013* 
Married 2.99 0.613 35 

Divorced 2.83 0.612 6 

Widowed 2.47 0.503 3 

 
Table 3 indicates that married employees were 

the least convinced (Mean = 3.14) that the volume of 
workload adds to work intensification in comparison 
to widowed employees who were the most convinced 
(Mean = 3.80). Evidently, widowed employees were 
the least convinced (Mean = 2.47) that job insecurity 
adds to work intensification, whereas single 
employees were the most convinced (Mean = 3.72). 

Table 1 indicates that there is a significant 
difference of employees varying in race with regards 
to work-related stress and psychological factors at 
the 1% level of significance.  To assess exactly where 
the significant differences lie, the Kruskal-Wallis test 
was computed (Table 4). 

 

Table 4. Kruskal-Wallis Analysis of Variance 
(ANOVA) 

 
Sub- 
Dimensions 
 of Work 
Intensification 

Race Mean 
Standard 
Deviation 

N p 

Work-related 
Stress & 
Psychological 
Factors 

Coloured 2.85 1.104 8 

0.003* 
White 1.97 0.618 11 

Indian  2.85 0.485 24 

African 2.84 0.547 57 

 
Table 4 shows that only White employees in 

this organization were the least convinced  (Mean = 
1.97) that work-related stress and psychological 
factors contributes to work intensification, whereas 
Coloured and Indian employees were the most  
convinced (Mean = 2.85) otherwise, followed closely 
by African employees (Mean = 2.84). 

Table 1 indicates that there is a significant 
difference in the perceptions of employees varying 
in educational qualifications with regards to 
technological change and work-related stress and 
psychological factors at the 5% level of significance. 
To assess exactly where the significant differences 
lie, the Kruskal-Wallis test was computed (Table 5). 

 
Table 5. Kruskal-Wallis Analysis of Variance 

(ANOVA) 
 

Sub-
dimensions 
of Work 
Intensification 

Educational 
Qualifications 

Mean 
Standard 
Deviation 

N P 

Technological 
Change 

0 2.80  1 

0.046* 

Standard 8-10 2.45 0.684 13 

Diploma/Certificate 2.89 0.466 37 

Under-graduate 
Degree 

2.78 0.544 18 

Post-graduate 
Degree 

3.00 0.463 29 

Post-graduate 
Diploma/Certificate 

3.00 0.283 2 

Work-related 
Stress & 
Psychological 
Factors 

0 3.50  1 

0.026* 

Standard 8-10 2.24 0.516 13 

Diploma/Certificate 2.80 0.497 37 

Under-graduate 
Degree 

2.69 0.869 18 

Post-graduate 
Degree 

2.92 0.626 29 

Post-graduate 
Diploma/Certificate 

2.58 1.061 2 

 
Table 5 indicates that employees with Standard 

8-10 education were the least convinced (Mean = 2. 
45) that technological change contributes to work 
intensification than those with post-graduate degree 
and post-graduate diploma/certificates who were the 
most convinced (Mean = 3.00). In addition, those 
with diploma/certificate were more convinced 
(Mean = 2.89) than those with undergraduate degree 
(Mean = 2.78).  

Table 1 indicates that there is a significant 
difference in the perceptions of employees varying 
in position with regard to work intensity and 
ergonomic factors and workload at the 5% level of 
significance and; with the perceptions of employees 
varying in position with regard to job insecurity at 
the 1% level of significance. To assess where the 
significant differences lie, the Kruskal-Wallis test 
was computed (Table 6). 
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Table 6. Kruskal-Wallis Analysis of Variance 
(ANOVA) 

 
Sub- 
dimensions of 
Work 
Intensification 

Position in 
Organization 

Mean 
Standard 
Deviation 

N P 

Work Intensity 
& Ergonomic 
Factors 

0 3.60 0.566 2 

0.027* 
Manager 3.11 0.609 15 

Supervisor 3.67 0.658 18 

Employee 3.60 0.674 65 

Volume of 
Workload 

0 3.90 0.424 2 

0.016* 
Manager 3.13 0.543 15 

Supervisor 3.18 0.814 18 

Employee 3.55 0.589 65 

Job Insecurity 

0 3.20 0.283 2 

0.003* 
Manager 2.68 0.439 15 

Supervisor 3.00 0.669 18 

Employee 3.22 0.728 65 

 
Managerial staff, as indicated in Table 6 were 

the least convinced (Mean = 3.11) that work intensity 
and ergonomic factors adds to the work 
intensification levels whereas supervisors strongly 
believed (Mean 3.67) otherwise.  With volume of 
workload, managers were the least convinced that it 
is a contributing factor to work intensification in 
comparison to employees who were convinced 
(Mean = 3.55) otherwise. Furthermore, managers 
were the least convinced (Mean = 2.68) that job 
insecurity contributes to work intensification, in 
comparison to employees who were the most 
convinced (Mean = 3.22).  

Table 1 indicates that there is a significant 
difference in the perceptions of employees varying 
in length of service with regards to organizational 
change at the 5% level of significance and; with 
employees varying in length of service with regards 
to work-related stress and psychological factors and 
workload at the 1% level of significance. 

In order to assess exactly where the significant 
differences lie, the Kruskal-Wallis test was computed 
(Table 7). 
 

Table 7. Kruskal-Wallis Analysis of Variance 
(ANOVA) 

 
Sub-
dimensions of 
Work 
Intensification 

Length of 
Service 

Mean 
Standard 
Deviation 

N p 

Organizational 
Change 

0 3.80 0 1 

0.040* 

0-5 years 3.37 0.659 43 

6-10 years 3.13 0.881 18 

11-15 years 3.20 0.683 18 

16-20 years 3.76 0.882 9 

21 years & 
over 

3.69 0.404 11 

Work-related 
Stress & 
Psychological 
Factors 

0 3.33 0 1 

0.000* 

0-5 years 3.08 0.479 43 

6-10 years 2.59 0.717 18 

11-15 years 2.45 0.628 18 

16-20 years 2.17 0.640 9 

21 years & 
over 

2.61 0.579 11 

Volume of 
Workload 

0 3.60 0 1 

0.000* 

0-5 years 3.77 0.402 43 

6-10 years 2.98 0.800 18 

11-15 years 3.19 0.771 18 

16-20 years 3.29 0.575 9 

21 years & 
over 

3.35 0.370 11 

 

Table 7 shows that employees who were 6-10 
years in the organization were the least convinced 
(Mean = 3.13) that organizational change is an added 
factor to work intensification whereas the longer 
serving employees, that is, 16-20 years were the 
most convinced (Mean = 3.76). On the contrary, 
employees who served the organization for 16-20 
years were the least convinced (Mean = 2.17) with 
work-related stress and psychological factors, 
whereas employees with the least number of years, 
that is,  0-5 were the most convinced (Mean = 3.08). 
In addition, employees with 6-10 were the least 
convinced (Mean = 2.98) that the volume of 
workload contributes to work intensification 
whereas those with a minimum number of years, 
that is,  0-5 years were  the most convinced in 
(Mean = 3.77) in this regard. 

Table 1 indicates that there is a significant 
difference in the perceptions of employees varying 
in number of children with regards to volume of 
workload at the 5% level of significance.  To assess 
where the significant differences lie, the Kruskal-
Wallis test was computed (Table 8). 
 

Table 8. Kruskal-Wallis Analysis of Variance 
(ANOVA) 

 
Sub-
dimensions  
of Work 
Intensification 

Number of 
Children 

Mean 
Standard 
Deviation 

N P 

Volume of 
Workload 

No Children 3.48 0.755 36 

0.022* 

One Child 3.49 0.707 28 

Two 
Children 

3.51 0.384 22 

Three 
Children 

2.98 0.471  12 

Four 
Children or 
more 

3.50 0.141 2 

 
Table 8 indicates that those employees with 

three children were the least convinced (Mean = 
2.98) that the volume of workload adds to work 
intensification.  On the other hand, employees with 
two children were the most convinced (Mean = 3.51) 
in this regard.  

Hence, hypothesis 1 may be partially accepted. 
 

6. DISCUSSION 
 
In this study, a significant difference was noted 
amongst employees varying in age regarding the 
volume of work at the 1% level of significance and; 
with age and job insecurity at the 5% level of 
significance.  In line with this, Bos, Donders, 
Schouteten, and van der Gulden (2013) assert that in 
relation to work, employees of different ages will 
vary in terms of their work duties, work position, 
work ability and possibly in health; and mature 
employees in complex exhausting jobs will need 
recovery. 

A significant difference exists in employees’ 
perceptions varying in marital status with regards to 
volume of workload at the 1% level of significance 
and; with marital status and job insecurity at the 5% 
level of significance.  Families of workaholics, high 
levels of distress exist and due to a spillover-
crossover effect, negative outcomes are created, 
including strained marital relationships (Matuska, 
2010). There are people who feel torn between work 
and family as job expectations and parenting 
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standards have become more demanding (Moen, 
2003 cited in Tade & Aderinto).  

It was noted that there was a significant 
difference of employees varying in race with regards 
to work-related stress and psychological factors at 
the 1% level of significance was noted. In this 
organisation, only one race group (White employees) 
felt differently in comparison to the majority of the 
race groups with regard to the impact that work-
related stress and psychological factors has on work 
intensification.  

Furthermore, perceptions differed with 
employees varying in educational qualifications with 
regards to technological change and; with 
educational qualifications and work-related stress 
and psychological factors at the 5% level of 
significance. Hence, the higher the qualification the 
more convinced employees are that technological 
change contributes to work intensification. A close 
view of Seibt, Spitzer, Blank and Scheuch (2008) is 
that higher education has a positive effect on the 
maintenance of good work ability in occupations 
with psychological stress. 

A significant difference is revealed in the 
perceptions of employees varying in position in this 
organization with regard to work intensity and 
ergonomic factors and, with volume of workload at 
the 5% level of significance; and with position and 
job insecurity at the 1% level of significance.  In their 
study, Burke et al. (2009) found that with Turkish 
manufacturing managers, males and those at higher 
organizational levels reported higher work intensity 
and higher hours worked and; there was greater job 
satisfaction and work engagement from managers 
who encountered higher levels of work intensity yet 
reported were reduced levels of psychological well-
being. A way forward for managers is to attend 
training courses to familiarize and understand 
ergonomics and, provide effective advice to 
employees. Periodic consultation with safety 
committee members would be an added advantage. 
Managers need to have a spreadsheet to know how 
long it takes to complete a task.  There has been 
debate about the causes of work intensification and 
this call for research to improve our understanding 
of its sources (Green, 2004). 

There is also a significant difference with 
employees varying in position in this organization 
with regard to job insecurity at the 1% level of 
significance.  Managers in this organization need to 
be on the same side as employees and provide 
support and; they  need to take cognizance of the 
economic downturn and stakeholders views but also 
take precautionary measures as job insecurity 
compels workers to work intensely. Job insecurity 
emerges when job tenures are very short and very 
long in a current position and they place less 
importance on job features (Erlinghagen, 2007 cited 
in Dachapalli & Parumasur, 2012). 

With length of service a significant difference 
was noted with regards to organizational change at 
the 5% level of significance. A significant difference 
surfaced with length of service and work-related 
stress and psychological factors and, with length of 
service and volume of workload at the 1% level of 
significance. Employees with the least number of 
years in the organization were the most convinced 
that both work-related stress and psychological 
factors and, volume of workload are contribute to 

work intensification.   As tenure grows there are 
long-term investments as gaining specific skills or 
engaging in development programmes could be at 
risk due to change initiatives (Kunze, Boehm, & 
Bruch (2010). 

Lastly, a significant difference noted was with 
employees’ perceptions varying in number of 
children with regards to volume of workload at the 
5% level of significance.  Psychosomatic strain is 
related to psychosocial job demands, social support 
including, job hazards, home responsibilities and 
having younger and older children (Hall, 1992 cited 
in Matthews & Power, 2002).  
 

7. RECOMMENDATIONS AND CONCLUSION 
 

The study investigated the demographic influences 
selected for the study on workplace factors, that is, 
work intensification in a public sector organization. 
Firstly, a theoretical review of work intensification 
was outlined. To explain the effects of work 
intensification the study embarked on addressing 
the demographic factors. 

Based on the findings, managers need to take 
note of all the demographic factors and each 
construct of work intensification.  The responses to 
employee perceptions vary considerably. 
Furthermore, internal pressures and intensifying 
factors and working conditions, working conditions, 
technological changes, stress factors and volume of 
workload must be addressed periodically.  Evidently, 
significant differences surfaced with each 
demographic variable and at least with one sub-
dimension of work intensification. The volume of 
workload emerged with significant differences with 
five of the demographic variables; followed by work 
related stress and psychological factors and three 
demographic variables and; job insecurity and three 
demographic variables. On the contrary, each of the 
variables of organizational behaviour; technological 
change and; work intensity and ergonomic factors 
surfaced with significant difference with one 
demographic factor in the study. Furthermore, from 
an organizational perspective, focus must be on 
both short-term and long-term cost factors.   

Clearly, a better quality of life with reduced 
levels of intense work would be the ideal scenario 
for employees to be productive and engaging.  New 
avenues for research with a larger sample size or a 
comparative analysis with other public sector 
organizations may yield a different set of results. 
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